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12 March 2024 
Dear Competition & Markets Authority 

Thank you for the invitation to comment on your plans to study the supply of infant 
formula and follow-on formula in the UK.  This reply is on behalf of the Scottish Infant 
Advisers Network (SIFAN), a professional network with representatives from all 
territorial NHS Scotland health boards working in the field of infant feeding. 

In general, we welcome this study as our experience would indicate formula feeding 
families are indeed being placed at risk by the working practices of the formula 
industry in terms of pricing, marketing and misinformation.  Our comments on your 
specific questions are as follows: 

Do you agree with our proposed scope? 
We agree with the geographical scope, whilst recognising that the key formula 
manufacturers are multinational companies that can bring their international 
influence on the UK market, but also the boundaries of the Authority’s jurisdiction. 
We are heartened to see the expansion of the product scope to include follow on, 
toddler and so-called medical purposes milks.  We believe that companies use 
branding and packaging to circumnavigate advertising regulations as observed in 
your November report, and as such to fully understand the market all forms of 
breastmilk substitutes must be looked at.  We also have concerns about the 
requirement for, and efficacy of, non-prescription “medical purposes” milks and how 
marketing may equate normal baby behaviour to clinical issues in consumers’ minds, 
requiring these products as a solution. 

What are the key differences in the infant formula market in the devolved areas 
that should be reflected in our analysis? 
Whilst we do not have in depth knowledge around any marketing differences across 
different regions, we are aware that all Scottish NHS health boards have adopted the 
World Health Organisation’s code on the marketing of breastmilk substitutes and 
would be interested to hear if this altered consumer behaviour or marketing 
approaches.  

Within Scotland, SIFAN have historically worked hard to ensure that formula 
companies  do not make contact with anyone other than the designated link within 
each Health Board in Scotland.  This includes preventing direct access to pregnant 
women/new parents on hospital wards and it would be good to know if this has made 
a difference in the way that health professionals are targeted by the companies. 

The advent of digital marketing and other routes to consumers is much harder to act 
on, through devolved nations alone.  A four country approach to responding to this 
would be required, ensuing that all levers necessary, such as those being applied in 
Ireland Senators move to restrict advertising of infant formula - Free (farmersjournal.ie) 

Consumer behaviour questions 
We would concur that most families are exceptionally brand loyal, having made a 
choice of formula brand pre-birth and rarely trialling different brands or switching 
after making an initial decision.  This makes health professionals and organisations a 
valuable source of product advertising through actual or perceived endorsement.  
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and further relevant research collated by Unicef UK here: 
https://www.unicef.org.uk/babyfriendly/news-and-research/baby-friendly-
research/research-on-marketing-and-the-code/. 
 
We very much look forward to the study’s findings and would like to be kept 
appraised of outcomes and any next steps. 
Yours faithfully 
 
 
SIFAN 
 




